North Rigton Parish Council

Annual Parish Meeting
Wednesday 11th May 2022, at St John’s Church, North Rigton
Minutes of the Meeting 
1. Attendance / apologies

1.1. Councillors: Mary Hopkins (Chairman), Barbara Massey, Tim Bennett Lisa Edwards, Janet Cobbald, John Ellacott, and Mike Richards (Clerk) Also present Cllr. Nathan Hull (NYCC) and Cllr. Victoria Oldham (HBC)
1.2. No parishioners attended. 
1.3. Apologies - None
2. Minutes of the last meeting held on 5th May 2021 and Matters Arising 
Chairman commenced the meeting by welcoming all those present. She briefly went through all issues raised in the 2021 meeting and was pleased to report that corrective action had been taken on all matters as necessary. The minutes had been agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman at the July 2021 meeting.

3. Chairman’s Report 2021-22 
Thank you to the members of the Parish Council for your work this year.

We said a fond farewell to Amanda Martyn
Welcome our new councillor Janet Cobbald.

· No precept increase for the year 2022 to 2023.  
· Installed a VAS sign – location and function still a problem.
· Installed two entrance gates – thanks Tim & John, more to follow.

· A complete refurbishment and extension of the Garden Play Area, and the removal of trees.
· The alternative Gala/Picnic in September 2021 to supplement our precept income. 

· Priority for us to be in the position to maintain the appearance of the village, make the school playing field available for use by all residents. 

· We continue to encourage landowners to cut and maintain the verges around the parish and in the village.

· We continue to lobby in an attempt to address the problems of vehicles using the village as a “rat run” to the A658 and the A61.

· Successful rejection of planning application on Brackenwell Lane.
· Award of grant from HBC towards a Jubilee legacy project – flag-pole in the village garden.
Planning & Highways: 

Our two major concerns as a Parish Council are Planning and Highways matters. 
HBC Local Plan: Major extensions to the housing in areas to the West of Harrogate are underway. We continue to lobby in an attempt to address the problems of vehicles using the village as a “rat run” to the A658 and the A61, and we will continue to do so.
Planning Applications: We respond to all planning applications within the parish, we have no powers in relation to planning matters. We, together with the local residents, were however very successful in getting the application for two additional houses on Brackenwell Lane, withdrawn as we felt the site was completely inappropriate.
Highways: 
The damaged white lining with most being almost indistinguishable – reported. The road surface on Brackenwell Lane is still in need of repair – reported. We continue to send information to Highways about the various pot holes, blocked drains and crumbling roads in the Parish. 
The problems of inconsiderate parking, and parking on the pavements, both at the school and at The Square & Compass continue to frustrate us all. Still awaiting a site visit.

The Highways department have agreed to clear the footpath along the A658 once more, however we are still waiting for action on this matter. 

Water: The water problems within the village continue to be a problem, but no solution has been offered by Yorkshire Water, NYCC or HBC. We understand the frustrations of residents but the springs from the hillside do not assist us in our push for solutions.
Community:

Defibrillator: Not yet been required for use!
Generator: Our small generator which residents can ask to use in times of emergency, 

Village Garden and Play Equipment: A complete refurbishment of the Garden Play Area took place in 2019 - 21 and new and extended play equipment were added. Thanks to Almscliffe Villages Association, with their fundraising, their Harrogate Lotto and generous grants. Our task in the future is to keep funds in reserve as future maintenance costs are hugely expensive.
Christmas Lights: Over the two years as a community, we raised £3,2257.50 for charities.

Gala 2020 & 2021: was designed as a simple “Picnic” frustrated by Covid restrictions. We held during September and managed to raise some funds for garden and village maintenance.
RIGTON GALA 2022 - Saturday18th June:
Inter-village sports on the Church Hill playing field from 2.00 – 4.00 pm

Followed by activities in the Village Garden

· Light Refreshments and Tombola 4.30 – 6.00 pm 

· Bar from 5.00 pm

· Pizzas and salads from 7.00pm

· Music from 6.30 pm

Litter: Litter-pick in 2020 was held just before lock-down, and individuals gave their time in 2022. In March 2022 we once more had teams out carrying out this annual task.
Support for other organisations: This year we will once more be able to assist organisations with small donations towards their projects:
Christmas Carrolling: The event in 2021 was organised by a group of young mums in the village on behalf of the Parish Council and was a huge success. At St John’s Church where we enjoyed mulled wine and mince pies, the children having juice and biscuits! The event added £50 to the community charity fund-raising
Neighbourhood Watch Scheme: This scheme has changed and individuals are now invited to sign up to a central system to receive updates. North Rigton is registered.
Visual & Physical Amenities:

We continue to have maintenance work carried out on the village green and in the village garden. The Church Hill Playing field is inspected regularly. The lamp post litter bins have are emptied at our cost. Thanks to Sue and Andy Keane for all their hard work.
The cherry trees around the village have been professionally pruned. The large one on Brackenwell Lane is now in need if some work.

We continue to ask residents to cut the verges in front of their own properties. Hill Top Common continues to be cut on a voluntary basis.

We have a new contractor to cut the village approach verges once a year, however the maintenance of hedges and ditches is the responsibility of the landowners

Communications:

The Parish web site has been completely renewed and provides an essential communication tool. The Parish Council face-book page provides regular up to date information. The front page of the new site gives to access to the face-book page and to a “Rigton Events” face-book page too. www.northrigton.org
The village Notice board hosts all the information the council needs to share with residents. It also displays events taking place in the village and beyond.

We use the Village News publication to communicate with residents.

Our community face-book page requires you to register to see what is happening. It is for local resident to communicate and share their photographs of the area around us.

Dedicated e-mail address for the Parish Clerk, Mr Mike Richards: northrigtonparishcouncil@gmail.com 
4. Financial Report
The Clerk had circulated copies of the Annual Accounts and asked for any questions. He confirmed that the Parish Council’s finances continue to be in a healthy state although a significant amount had been expended on traffic calming measures, the VAS and picket fences. This has largely been funded by a grant from the so called AJ1 Fund, received last year. The cost of verge grasscutting in and around the village had reduced due to the dry weather but was still a significant sum. Other items to note:
a) IT expenses – increased this year due to the creation of the new website, which is now much easier to navigate and also allows the clerk to easily input reports, agendae and minutes, a task previously undertaken by Oliver Connolly – thanks to Oliver for all his hard work in the past! b) The importance of the North Rigton Gala in raising funds for the upkeep of the village and Parish generally, cannot be overstated and although again, due to covid-19 restrictions, it could not be held, the Village Picnic, in its place was a great success and raised £868. The Parish Council’s ability to reclaim VAT, means that in 2022/23 an additional £4400 (approx.) will be available to fund expenditure.
There being no questions from the floor, Councillors approved the accounts, subject to audit.
4. NYCC perspective – Cllr Hull, newly elected to the County Council, gave a brief report, summarising the issues from the NYCC perspective, but asked to be informed of the key issues facing the Parish Council so that he can pursue directly with officers if needs be. 
5. Electors’ Questions/Comments
No questions had been submitted in advance to the clerk and, as no parishioners were in attendance, no questions or comments arose.


The Chairman then thanked all for their attendance and contributions and closed the meeting at 7.35pm.

Signed ……………………………..



Date …………
Chairman

